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million+ Roundtable Report: What are A-levels for? 

Tuesday 4 September, House of Commons 
Host: Graham Stuart MP, Chair, Education Select Committee 

Chair: Pam Tatlow, Chief Executive, million+ 
 
1. Introduction 

million+ is a university think-tank which undertakes and publishes research and promotes policy 
discussions and debate on key issues related to higher education. We are very grateful to Graham 
Stuart MP for hosting and speaking at a round-table What are A-levels for?  The roundtable was 
convened to consider the Government’s proposals for A-level reform and the consultation published 
by the exam regulator, Ofqual, on how the reforms might be implemented. The Education Select 
Committee had also made reference to the proposals in a report focussing on ‘the administration of 
15-19 examinations in England’ published on 3 July 2012.  
 
We would like to record our thanks to Glenys Stacey (Chief Executive, Ofqual), Neil Carberry 
(Director for Employment and Skills, CBI) and Geoff Coombe (Director of General Qualifications 
Development, AQA) each of whom gave a short presentation. The round-table was chaired by Pam 
Tatlow (Chief Executive, million+).  
 
Other participants included Kevin Brennan MP, (Shadow Schools Minister), Baroness Sal Brinton 
(Liberal-Democrat peer, House of Lords), Liam Burns (NUS President), Rosy Crehan (University of 
Staffordshire), Lesley Gannon ( National Association of Head Teachers), Louise Khalid (Birmingham 
City University), Sarah Maclean (Department for Education), Fiona Miller (SCORE), Dr John Moss 
(Canterbury Christ Church University), Fiona Waye (Universities UK) and Professor Julius Weinberg 
(Vice-Chancellor Kingston University and a member of Ofqual’s Board). Observers attended form the 
office of Graham Stuart MP, AQA and million+. 
 
This report highlights the themes and key issues which were raised. 
 

2. Themes and key issues 
 

a) Fit for purpose? 
 
“Does there have to be the same solution for every subject?”  
 
There was a cautious welcome for some elements of the reforms since it had been acknowledged 
that some A-levels were not adequately preparing students for university study. For example, some 
universities offered summer schools in mathematics and there was a view that students in the 
humanities were not necessarily developing adequate independent research and critical thinking 
skills during their A-level studies. Participants agreed that this did not mean that there was one 
solution to improving A-levels. 
 

b) Higher education engagement and university ‘sign-off’ 
 
“Who in a university would be responsible for sign-off?”  
 
Ofqual’s consultation had proposed that each awarding organisation would be required to have 
twenty universities, (at least twelve of which would have to be ‘research intensive’), ‘signing-off’ 
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each subject as evidence of higher education engagement. Several participants argued that there 
was no relationship between university research funding, subject expertise and pedagogy and 
teaching quality. There was a concern that such a system was not only bureaucratic and unworkable 
but would lead to students opting for A-levels for the ‘wrong reasons’, based on institutional 
prestige. When combined with proposals to phase in reform, there was a risk that a two-tier system 
would be created.  
 
Several participants agreed that universities should have more of a role in the design of A-levels.  
However, the limited time and resources of universities was acknowledged to present challenges 
and it was agreed that other stakeholder involvement was highly desirable.  One participant felt that 
it was ‘narrow-minded’ to consider that the most research-intensive universities had any better 
insight into how A-levels should be designed.   
 
Some participants raised the difficulty of identifying responsibility for institutional ‘sign-off’ for 
example, the Vice Chancellor, the department or an academic. It was noted that a number of A-
levels have broad applications to a range of different degrees.  Acquiring the right mix of 
professionals for the Chemistry A-level might require input from a range of departments including 
Medicine.  This requirement was likely to increase the difficulty of maintaining a consistent input 
from the same academics / universities over time.  
 
It was suggested that higher education engagement might be managed via a wider group of 
educational experts, including learned societies, and representatives from business, to identify and 
ensure a common core of content and/or skills in some subjects. Many participants were keen to 
stress that A-levels are not simply a path to university, and therefore a wider set of interest groups 
needed to be involved.  
 

c) Learning and the quality of teaching 
 
“Research into X is not the same as research into the pedagogy of X”  
 
Several participants emphasised that that the quality of teaching should be the priority. Improving 
the learning experience and quality of teaching at A-levels was argued to be the best means of 
improving results.  One participant remarked that:  
 
“The assessment tail should not wag the learning dog”  
 
and that making exams harder does not by itself raise standards. Some participants argued that this 
was another reason to involve a wide range of stakeholders rather than simply a sub-set of 
universities.  It was also pointed out that while universities might have experts in content this did 
not necessarily extend to assessment of A-level.   
 

d) Timetable of reforms 
 
“The timetable is ambitious to the extent that I worry it is not feasible”  
 
The Secretary of State for Education had stated that the revised A-levels should be introduced in two 
phases with some subjects available for teaching in 2014 with other subjects available by 2018.  
Many participants felt that this timetable was not feasible, would create an unbalanced system in 
the intervening period which would impact on HE admissions and require universities to review pre-
entry course requirements particularly since it was likely that candidates would study a combination 
of revised and non-revised A-levels if there was a phased introduction.  It was suggested that if 
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‘harder’ A-level sciences were introduced first, this was likely to skew applications and undermine 
participation and take-up by A-level students. SCORE (representing the science societies) was 
specifically opposed to science subjects being the first to be reformed and favoured the introduction 
of revised A-levels in all subjects with teaching commencing in 2016.  
 

e) Accountability 
 
There was debate over the Secretary of State’s proposal to remove accountability for A-levels from 
the Department for Education.  On one hand, some participants felt that this might lessen political 
interference in A-levels.  In contrast, retaining political control over the system meant that overall 
decisions were made by democratically elected representatives, rather than appointed 
professionals.   
 

f) Co-ordination in reviewing the system 
 
“There has been no grade inflation this year or last year in A-levels.  We should recognise this as 
success.”  
 
Many of the attendees stated that there should be more coordination around the redesign of the 
examination system.  Some participants stated that the approach should not be about short-term 
tinkering but long term consideration of what the examination system as a whole should be offering.  
More piecemeal reforms were likely to lead to less coherency with negative impacts on students, 
teachers and institutions. 
 
Participants discussed the issue of examination rigour.  It was argued that students were let down if 
examinations were not rigorous enough.  However, from the perspective of business, the utility of A-
levels and other qualifications was not simply in the subject content.  One participant stated that:  
 
“We have focussed too much on skills, when what businesses are also looking for is behaviour.” 
 
Another participant argued that there remained a lack of understanding in the university sector of 
alternative qualifications to A-levels, such as the International Baccalaureate.  
 

g) Qualifications framework and national subject criteria 
 
“Rather than seeing A-levels as a ‘ladder’, let us see it as a ‘scaffold’ through which students can 
move in different directions.”  
 
Several participants were of the view that the lack of a national qualifications framework in England 
risked undermining the long-term success of the government’s plans.  The NUS pointed out that this 
contrasted with Scotland where there was a comprehensive framework from age 5 to PhD level. It 
was also suggested that it was easy to lose sight of the varied reasons pupils study A-levels. For 
example, many students used their studies at A-level to help them decide whether to study a 
particular subject or discipline at university.  
 
There was a major concern that national subject criteria were being removed.  For sciences, it was 
considered vital that a set of core skills was included rather than having different criteria from 
differing awarding organisations.  Both SCORE and the Education Select Committee had publicly 
proposed national subject committees, with involvement from academics.  For some subjects, 
learned societies might be well-placed to progress improvements to A-levels and had links with 
higher education, schools and exam boards.   
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h) Focus of the reforms  
 
“We keep getting torn off the big problem.”  
 
“I’m keen that we don’t throw everything up in the air at once.”  
 
Questions were raised about whether there was a need for a different focus for the reforms and a 
need to review other areas of the education system.  One participant stressed that ‘we need to 
direct our efforts to where there are really serious problems i.e. the ‘lower half’ of the academic 
system, including working with the 42% of pupils who do not obtain 5 GCSEs at A-C and do not 
progress to A-levels.   
 

i) Teaching to the test 
 
“Students and parents can feel that success is due to a failure of the system, rather a result of 
individual effort and achievement.”  
 
Several participants stated that a key problem was the on-going pressures of assessment, including 
the impetus to ‘teach to the test’.  One participant outlined the pressure on schools and students to 
get the highest grades possible.  Inevitably this encouraged teaching to the test but it was an 
understandable response by teachers.  Pressure was also coming from parents and students.  It was 
argued that almost every teacher wishes to teach more widely than the course and explore different 
facets of the subject but focusing on the examinations is an outcome of the system.   
 
This view was endorsed by another participant.  Many trainee teachers have been influenced by the 
environment of testing in which they have been brought up.  This experience can cloud trainee’s 
views of what constitutes ‘good teaching’, despite teacher trainers’ efforts to improve breadth and 
knowledge of pedagogy.  Unfortunately, it was suggested that the schools that often do ‘best’ in 
exams are often those who push teachers to teach a very narrow course. 
 

3. Where Next? 
To close the event, participants were asked to sum up the reforms they would like to see to the A-
level system. A number of suggestions were made, including: 
 

 Retaining the opportunity for re-sits – it was argued that there should be at least one 
opportunity to re-sit A-levels, on the basis that ‘anyone can have a bad day’.  It was clarified 
that the Ofqual consultation proposed reducing the number of possible re-sits to one, rather 
than removing re-sits all together.  

 

 Extending the grade system to a wider range of grading scales to help differentiation both at 
the top and bottom.  It was reported that responses to the Ofqual consultation suggested 
that most respondents were happy with the current grading structure. 
 

 Considering national subject committees for the development of A-level subjects convened 
by learned societies, with the involvement of academics, business, exam boards, teachers 
and other stakeholders.  

 
million+ is grateful to all those who attended and participated in the round-table. The Ofqual 
consultation closed on 11 September 2012 and the Ofqual Board will meet in late September to 
consider its response. The submission to the consultation from million+ can be found here. An article 

http://www.millionplus.ac.uk/documents/responses/Ofqual_A-level_reform_million+_FINAL.pdf
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by Pam Tatlow calling on the Secretary of State for Education to adopt a unifying way forward was 
published here. 
 
On 17 September the Government announced that it intends to reform GCSEs and introduce a 
revamped English Baccalaureate. These proposals will be the subject of a three month consultation 
commencing in autumn 2012. 
 
For further information about million+ or about the round-table please contact Jean Candler, Head 
of Public Affairs, via jeancandler@millionplus.ac.uk  or tel: 020 7717 1655 

  
million+ 
September 2012 
www.millionplus.ac.uk 

http://www.guardian.co.uk/education/2012/sep/10/michael-gove-alevels-reform?newsfeed=true
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